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1. SUMMARY 
 
The Review Workshop was convened to engage senior practitioners 
and policymakers in the field of care and protection in the 
development of the CPC good practice-policy change initiative. 
The workshop reviewed conceptual frameworks for work in this 
field and developed a working definition of protection for the 
purposes of the CPC initiative. 
 
Presentations highlighted key issues raised by literature review 
and practice experience in four thematic areas: emergency 
education, psychosocial work, sexual gender based violence (SGBV) 
and children associated with fighting forces. For the first three 
of these areas (the fourth had been the focus of an earlier 
specialist workshop) participants individually highlighted key 
areas of current knowledge, promising approaches and knowledge 
‘gaps’. Subsequent analysis of this data indicated areas of 
consensus on what is known and what needs to be known in each of 
these areas. Identifying such areas of agreement was also 
facilitated by a group task of consensus ranking.  
 
The Review Workshop then addressed a range of programming issues 
for the CPC initiative. A draft statement of Programming 
Principles and Effectiveness Criteria was reviewed and amended. 
Research and practice development priorities were addressed – 
using outputs of earlier in the workshop – in a group 
prioritization exercise. The workshop closed with focused 
discussion of strategies for establishing the fieldwork 
partnerships required for advancing the CPC and strategies for 
maximizing practice and policy influence of the work. 
 
2. FOUR CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORKS ON CHILD CARE AND PROTECTION 
 
A. CCF’s Vision and Approach. CCF’s conceptual framework for 
child care and protection examines how children understand 
poverty and poverty reduction, particularly in the areas of 
deprivation, exclusion and vulnerability.  Work to support child 
protection and well-being consists of reducing risks to 
children’s holistic well-being, seeking to make children’s rights 
a reality, and creating an enabling environment that supports 
children’s positive development. Important considerations include 
tailoring approaches according to children’s ages and stages of 
development, taking integrative and cross-sectoral views on 
protection, and incorporating psychosocial elements into wider 
programming.  There is an emphasis on ensuring children’s rights 
through integrated strategies - combining community programming, 
education, advocacy and capacity building.   
 
B. A Rights-Based Approach to Monitoring Child Well-Being and 
Protection. Dawes’ approach advocates developing a rights-based 
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indicator system on policy, program and planning levels. The 
model is driven by a set of principles that take into account 
children’s rights, inputs for well-being and development, and key 
child outcomes we wish to track. It addresses children’s lived 
contexts such as their family, socio-economic situation and the 
quality of their community life. The model acknowledges that the 
environment may pose certain challenges in implementing a rights-
based approach. For example, collecting data in emergency context 
can be extremely difficult. When possible, we need to find ways 
to establish routine administrative data collection as a basis 
for generating effective reports for influencing policy.     
 
C. UNICEF’s Protective Environment. The use of this framework, 
which examines risk and vulnerability across different groups of 
children and considers what is required for a protective 
environment, was described in relation to recent work by Boothby, 
Ager and Bremer in Darfur. The framework highlights eight major 
domains which affect the adequacy of protection for children. In 
Darfur, for example, there is a lack of knowledge about actual 
numbers of affected children which makes it difficult to 
understand how representative reported experiences are among the 
population. This highlights the importance of the domain of 
‘Monitoring and Reporting’, for example, in directing protection 
efforts. Health workers, teachers, police, social workers and 
other staff should have the skills and authority to identify and 
respond to child protection, and children need to be aware of 
their right not to be exploited. ‘The Capacity to Protect Among 
those Around Children’ is thus another key domain in establishing 
an effective protective environment. The use of the framework to 
shape policy recommendations – for example, addressing situations 
in Darfur where an abandoned child is first treated as a legal 
issue and only secondly as a care and protection issue – was 
illustrated.   
 
D. A Conceptual Framework, The Psychosocial Working Group. The 
PWG framework views the well-being of individuals within 
communities through the three core domains - human capacity, 
social ecology and culture/values.  These domains map the human, 
social and cultural capital available to people in a community. 
Humanitarian actors coming into the situation represent an 
external community with their own set of resources, and it is 
important to consider how these two communities may affect one 
another.  
 
2.1 Informal Group Discussion: Defining Child Protection 
 
Following the presentations on these conceptual frameworks for 
child protection (and a further illustration offered by 
Williamson regarding a tool for multidisciplinary and multi-
sectoral analysis of needs and resources), participants divided 
into groups to discuss what they believe should - and should not 
- be included in definitions of child protection. Most groups 
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found it difficult to come up with a specific definition of 
protection, but were able to identify areas they believed to be 
central.  These included the reduction of risk, strengthening 
protective factors, and protecting children’s rights.  One 
participant observed the common circularity in terms when the 
word ‘protection’ is used to define ‘child protection.’  It was 
also observed that the words ‘care’ and ‘well-being’ are 
frequently included in definitions of protection in an attempt to 
broaden consideration from a narrowly legal conceptualization.   
 
Discussion addressed whether protection programming should be 
separate and focused or mainstreamed with other programs. There 
was also discussion about what role a protection specialist might 
play in relation to these two different strategies.   
 
Another component mentioned by several groups included viewing 
protection in the best interest of children and examining what 
that entails.  Children may have different ideas of protection 
than adults, and the humanitarian community may categorize 
something as bad that children actually view as beneficial.  For 
example, child soldiers may see their participation in armed 
forces as a positive means to improve their lives, while the aid 
community views this as negative.  In addition, it is important 
to recognize that threats may even come from within the 
‘protective environment.’  Families and communities can sometimes 
pose a danger to a child.  What is considered local practice 
within the community may be at odds with human rights practice.  
Thus, one may question whether protection is about returning a 
child to what was considered normative, pre-crisis, or if it is 
about looking at what rights a protected child should have.   
 
Finally, it was agreed that child protection needs to be holistic 
and considered within a child development framework.  The social 
and environmental contexts were also acknowledged to be important 
because in some communities children have no voice and are not 
perceived as individuals separate from families and their social 
environment.   
 
2.2 Working Definition of Protection 
 
Following the above discussion – and further reflection on day 
two of the meeting - the following text was adopted as a working 
definition of protection for the purposes of the CPC initiative: 
 
Protection 

• refers to actions which secure the rights and associated 
well-being of children 

• guided by analysis of their risks and vulnerabilities 
• and by the capacities and responsibilities of children, 

their families, their communities and the providers of 
services and the state 
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• and therefore involves all sectors of humanitarian response 
• including, but not limited to, those addressing extreme 

violations of human rights. 
 
3. EMERGENCY EDUCATION 
 
3.1 Presentation – Carl Triplehorn, Save the Children  
 
Education has become a standard part of humanitarian work. The 
Interagency Network on Education in Emergencies recently 
developed best practices and minimum standards in emergency 
education.  Common themes include community participation, 
assessment, response and monitoring and evaluation. However, 
challenges remain in regard to implementation strategies. 
 
Education can offer specific benefits to children if programs are 
well designed.  A key issue in emergency education is the 
creation of a protective environment. Four main protection issues 
that must be considered in emergency education are physical 
protection, psychosocial protection, cognitive protection and 
social protection.   
 
In terms of physical protection, corporal punishment in schools 
remains an ongoing issue. Additionally, little is known about 
successful ways to implement and enforce codes of conduct.  Other 
areas of concern include ensuring the safety of children en-route 
to their educational programs and child-on-child violence.   
 
Formal education tends to focus exclusively on primary school 
aged children.  Among these education programs, there tends to be 
a “one-size-fits-all” model, which does not address the varying 
cognitive needs of children of different ages.  Similarly, life-
skills trainings often do not address age-related and situational 
risks.  
 
Schools are major hubs of community activity. Too often, however, 
the connection between school and civil society is under-
appreciated. Schools are under-funded and programs are 
unsustainable.  How can we transition emergency education 
programs into longer term programs that support the 
revitalization of civil society?   
 
Another hurdle in the field of emergency education is the 
increasing numbers of IDPs.  In a refugee situation, 
organizations take responsibility for paying teachers, but with 
IDPs, the government is responsible for paying for the teachers.  
 
So, where does emergency education stand?  We are still in the 
beginning stages of the discussion, and there remain many 
challenges (e.g. the forthcoming Save the Children UK report 
addresses some of these questions). In the future, we have to 
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continue looking at these issues and approaches, and examining 
their efficacy. 
 
3.2 Summary of Groupwork 
 
Annex C provides a summary of initial responses from participants 
regarding ‘what we know’, ‘what we think we know’ and ‘key 
knowledge gaps’ in this area, using a card sorting exercise. 
Notes below summarize subsequent group discussion. 
 
Group A 
 
The conversation began with a discussion of how to best express 
an idea that group members had recorded in different ways. Some 
had written that education can be protective but also harmful, 
while others had written that enrollment is generally a good 
thing. In the end, the group agreed on the statement that not 
being in school is harmful. There was also consensus around the 
fact that safe spaces are generally protective, but at the same 
time, the group felt that we have more to learn about the types 
of activities that are most protective and how we can maximize 
the effectiveness of these safe spaces.  
 
The theme of engagement also repeatedly entered into the 
discussion. The group recognized that children, families, 
teachers, and the community all contribute to quality of 
education and creating a protective environment. One member noted 
that schools can help recreate a link between the community and 
the state. The group agreed that while some knowledge exists, 
there is more to learn about how to make schools protective 
environments and what tools –such as codes of conduct – might be 
useful.  
 
Some gaps that were mentioned included the dilemma of reaching as 
many children as possible versus ensuring quality, reaching 
disabled and other vulnerable children, and the role that family 
economics plays in determining whether or not a child is able to 
attend school.  
 
Group B 
 
There was consensus among this group that classroom size needs to 
be standardized and class limits enforced. The group also agreed 
that in emergency situations, we cannot begin with a full blown 
education system due to dramatic changes in social structures. 
Instead, we should begin with safe places, small instruction 
sessions, etc. and build to formal education systems. 
 
There was debate over the subject of school meals. Some group 
members stated that when meals are not offered, kids stop coming 
to school. Others believe it to be a universally positive 
intervention.   
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Most group members also believed that emergency settings require 
the development of educational content related to life 
opportunities as opposed to strictly academic education.  
Additionally, structured activities for children should be 
initiated by the stage of general food distribution beginning.   
 
Some of the gaps that were identified include the lack of 
programming for adolescents, the lack of understanding about the 
factors that lead to high drop out rates, and the need for hard 
data and quantitative results to better understand the impact of 
child protection. 
 
Group C 
 
The group determined that they knew and practiced many things in 
the field of emergency education. At the same time, they 
questioned whether there was any evidence-base to support much of 
this practice. For example, it was noted that there are no long-
term outcome studies for children in emergency education.  
Likewise, the group added that they did not know if children did 
better in educational spaces than those not in educational 
spaces.   
 
The group determined that community participation, including 
parent, teacher, and child involvement, is a key ingredient for 
emergency education success; however, questions arose regarding 
how much parents, communities, and even governments were willing 
to support education in all cases. 
 
The group agreed that formal and non-formal education, such as 
safe spaces, should be developed as early as possible in an 
emergency, and that schools can serve as “nodes of support” for 
children in emergency settings, especially for vulnerable 
children.  A further topic of discussion was the idea of age- and 
context-appropriate curricula; it was agreed that there is a lack 
of attention paid to older children who are in need of literacy 
training, skills training, and secondary education.  Topics such 
as the reintegration of child combatants and the inclusion of 
children with disabilities were also touched upon as areas that 
need more attention. 
 
In discussing protection, the group began by defining the school 
environment as a representation of the larger social world which 
the child encounters in the community. The group determined that 
education can be protective while also being possibly harmful, 
especially in regards to protection issues such as child-on-child 
violence, and identified this area as a gap in knowledge.    
 
 
4. PSYCHOSOCIAL WORK 
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4.1 Presentation - Mike Wessells, CCF and Columbia University  

 
Overview 
 
The psychosocial field is relatively young, and its development 
has been slowed by polarization along the lines of mental 
illness/clinical approaches vs. community based approaches.  It 
is increasingly acknowledged that it is through a mixture of 
focused programs and integrative approaches that a psychosocial 
‘lens’ is built.   
 
In order to explore the psychosocial field, we must first 
contextualize it.  Whose view of children’s psychosocial impact 
and support matters?  To date, there has been a dominance of 
Western psychology, which focuses on the individual. This may be 
inappropriate in collectivist societies. 
 
Practitioners have made advances in effective psychosocial 
support for children including recognizing the needs of 
developmental competencies of children at different stages. 
Holistic, multiple-focused interventions should include sectors 
such as education, health, and livelihoods.  Participation and 
empowerment are also important in helping children gain 
assertiveness and control, thereby increasing their confidence. 
 
Tailoring the response 
 
The sources of risk in war zones are diverse, and can accumulate 
very fast.  Micro- and macro-level initiatives should be linked. 
In many cases affected communities have existing psychosocial 
support structures that can and should be built upon. The family 
is a major source of psychosocial support for most children.   
Supporting families economically, psychologically and socially 
often promotes children’s well-being.  At the same time, families 
can also be a source of harm to children.  Schools, like 
amilies, can be either supportive or harmful.  f

 
Information dissemination to families affected by conflict is 
extremely important during crisis situations.  Families want to 
know what services are available and if separated, where their 
family members are located.   Simply reuniting family members may 
not always be a solution.  Families often need training in 
nonviolent conflict resolution, positive parenting and problem 
solving.  
 
Layered Approach 
 
There should be a layered approach to psychosocial intervention 
similar to an intervention pyramid linking mental health and 
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psychosocial supports.   The layered approach should - at a 
minimum - address: 

• Protective environment 
o Currently not enough work has been done around 

reconciliation.  
o There is a growing consensus about the need to help 

the helpers.  
• Community and family supports 

o Youth-to-child activities as well as child-to-child 
activities can help form the tapestry of 
psychosocial interventions. 

• Focused supports for at-risk children 
o Family tracing, unification, and follow-up support 

are critical. 
o Monitored foster care arrangements for separated 

children may be warranted. 
• Specialized mental health & psychosocial services 

o Livelihood support for war widows should be 
considered. 

o Specialized forms of traditional healing/family and 
group counseling may be beneficial. 

o Support is needed for those in custodial care and 
the chronically mentally ill. 

 

4.2 Summary of Groupwork 

Annex D provides a summary of initial responses from participants 
regarding ‘what we know’, ‘what we think we know’ and ‘key 
knowledge gaps’ in this area, using a card sorting exercise. 
Notes below summarize subsequent group discussion. 
 
Group A 
The group agreed that psychosocial needs are mainly culturally 
based, and we need to take into account culturally-grounded 
mechanisms of healing. Community and family involvement in 
psychosocial healing was also agreed to be very important.  There 
was consensus that psychosocial issues are relevant to every 
sector of emergency response and programs need to be long-term 
and well-coordinated.  
 
The group discussed how difficult it can be to draw a boundary 
around a ‘psychosocial intervention.’ We tend to think of 
psychosocial interventions as dealing primarily with emotions, 
but with a holistic psychosocial approach, this is not the case.  
 
In examining remaining gaps, the group noted a lack of 
quantifiable data to support psychosocial interventions.  It was 
also noted that there is a missing link between psychosocial and 
protection programming.  Too often, psychosocial programming 
comes from a perspective of victimization. There is a need to 
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educate individuals about their rights, but there is also a need 
for individuals to live up to expectations. If people are given 
education they must put the effort into studying and making 
grades. If they are taught a trade, they must offer that trade to 
the community.     
 
Group B 
The overwhelming theme of this group discussion was that there is 
not enough evidence for many psychosocial practices to become 
current standards.  This was discussed in regards to the 
effectiveness of modern psychotherapies and interventions based 
upon spiritual resources and healing rituals within “traditional 
settings,” in which the group determined there was a major gap in 
evidence. This is likely due to the fact that research is 
difficult to carry out, especially within a system that has 
multiple mechanisms of care.   The group agreed that the 
implementation of systems measures would help to build up an 
evidence base. The group also noted that it is necessary to 
quantify and qualify measures of well-being locally and 
internationally. 
  
The group found that the vernacular used within the field of 
psychosocial is problematic, as the use of terms and definitions 
labels psychosocial work.  In addressing this, the group tried to 
define the boundaries and the core of psychosocial programming.  
In the implementation of psychosocial programs, the group agreed 
that a holistic, integrated multi-sectoral approach is best and 
that it is more effective to start with local understandings of 
well-being and then move to larger concepts of how to work with 
individuals, especially children. 
 
In discussing components of psychosocial programs, the group 
examined the concept of supportive coping mechanisms. They agreed 
it is important and that there was not enough long-term research 
about coping and resilience.  The group suggested gaps which 
could be areas for future research, including micro- and macro- 
linkages to a rights-based approach and working with individuals 
with severe mental illness.   
 
Group C 
All members of the group acknowledged that children are impacted 
by conflict and disasters. At the same time, there was some 
debate over what that impact looks like. For example, the group 
was unsure about whether trauma plays a significant role and 
whether there is a difference in impact for children who have 
grown up in conflict versus those whose lives change suddenly as 
a result of disaster. While the group was not able to come to any 
consensus around these points, there was agreement that children 
are resilient and that symptom levels are not necessarily linked 
to functionality. While children may continue to express symptoms 
of depression or distress over the years, they may still function 
well within the society. The group agreed that restoring 
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normalizing activities and utilizing cultural practices to 
mitigate impact and heal is protective.  
 
In examining what they think they knew, the group had some 
question as to whether it is more advantageous to mainstream 
psychosocial elements into all programming, keep it as a separate 
program area, or find some position between these two. There was 
consensus in the group that not enough is known about what, when 
and how to measure psychosocial programming.  
 
While the group did not have much time to assess the gaps, one 
group member pointed to a gap in long-term funding for programs 
and another asked under what conditions medication was justified 
in crisis situations. 
 
 
5. CHILDREN ASSOCIATED WITH FIGHTING FORCES 
 
5.1 Presentation – Lindsay Stark, Columbia University  
 
Stark’s “Children Associated with Fighting Forces: Summary of 
Current Knowledge and Practice” findings were broken down into 
three categories – what we know, what we think we know and 
remaining gaps.  The first category examined areas considered to 
be essential to reintegration and include health, psychosocial 
well-being, education or livelihoods/skills training, and family 
and community acceptance and reconciliation.  Monitoring and 
evaluation is critical in assessing the effectiveness of short 
and long-term interventions.  Understanding the local socio-
cultural, gender, and economic context is also critical.  
Additionally, girls, young women and youth have distinct needs 
which need to be addressed in programs.   
 
The “What we think we know” section pointed to growing evidence 
in support of community-based psychosocial programming, cleansing 
ceremonies and family reunification, community sensitization on 
CAFF, livelihood programming considering local economies, and 
inclusive programming to prevent further stigmatization and 
jealousy. 
 
The final section indicated the following as areas in which we 
need to better understand how to: develop effective livelihoods 
programs and take them to scale; prevent re-recruitment of 
children when they reintegrate; create sound programs for female 
former child soldiers; build on skills and strengths that 
children acquire in armed groups; identify and support 
spontaneous returns and reach out to children still in the bush 
with armed groups; establish more long-term studies and rigorous 
assessment methodologies around protection concerns; and, 
finally, how to address the policy gap that exists in relation to 
DDR funding structures. Programming needs to be framed and funded 
from a reintegration perspective. 
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During the question and answer session, the participants raised a 
number of questions and offered suggestions on some of the key 
issues.  How do practitioners engage in ethical research that 
“does no harm?”  One suggestion made was to seek out local 
universities and go through their IRBs.  Another participant 
offered that when researchers engage with youth, social workers 
can be part of the team to provide follow-up support and minimize 
risk of re-traumatization.   
 
Another question that was discussed was whether DDR should be 
inclusive and, if so, how inclusive?  It was noted that 
practitioners must be careful about unintended consequences.  To 
prioritize CAFF over the host population could lead to dire 
consequences, and potentially a re-exclusion of CAFF. 
 
One participant cited a study finding that showed several post-
conflict countries fell back into conflict within 5 years.  With 
protracted conflict, we should recognize youth resiliency in its 
complex forms.  Usually, the most resilient youths are those that 
know how to use the “system” of NGOs and utilize overlapping 
services that NGOs in the same area are not even aware of.  Added 
to this was the assertion that we need to develop programs that 
address social justice, root causes and peacebuilding.  The 
inability to address fundamental causes while carrying on 
psychosocial programs guarantees that areas will fall back into 
conflict. 
 
A final issue that was discussed was that when CAFF undergo the 
DDR process, few programs exist for reaching youths with drug 
roblems.  It is implied that children stop “cold turkey.”   p

 
 
6. SEXUAL GENDER BASED VIOLENCE 
 
6.1 Discussion – Facilitated by Neil Boothby, Columbia University 
 
Boothby’s introduction highlighted the fact that SGBV impacts 
boys and girls and is perpetrated in various social groups due to 
power inequalities.  SGBV happens in different environments and 
is an issue of deep concern.  Of equally great concern is the 
lack of accountability and reporting mechanisms in which victims 
are able to engage.   
 
Practitioners discussed the perceived lack of SGBV programming 
for entire sub-populations (boys, teenage girls, peer groups, 
etc.).  When SGBV programs do exist, there are often 
uncertainties about their effectiveness.  The prevalence of 
domestic violence is too often left out of SGBV discussions. 
 
One participant mentioned that in Ethiopia school SGBV is a major 
issue.  Both boys and teachers have been known to harass girls.  
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When girls have sought support from parents, they have been told 
that they had brought abuse on themselves.  Much of this was 
attributed to the gender and power inequality in Ethiopian 
society.  Society has “closed their eyes” to this issue. 
 
Another participant discussed how SGBV was not taken seriously in 
some peacekeeping circles.  The understanding of power dynamics 
is critical.  In terms of addressing the issue, some thought that 
punitive measures work the best, as opposed to appealing to the 
“hearts and minds” of peacekeepers.  Others thought that more of 
a balance was required.  
 
In northern Uganda, a participant discussed an existing 
defilement law that states that sex with a girl under the age of 
18 is a capital crime.  However, the crime must be reported to 
the police within 24 hours.  Often times, these cases are 
reported after financial negotiations have broken down between 
the girl’s family and the perpetrator.  There is risk of economic 
hardship for the family if the bride price cannot be had.  
 
It was also noted that SGBV perpetrated by children and by 
teachers is an issue in some contexts.  In Liberia, for example, 
it was recommended that teachers not just sign codes of conducts, 
but also having an effective reporting mechanism. 
 
In Sri Lanka, domestic violence and high consumption of alcohol 
are thought to be major issues contributing to SGBV.  Early 
marriage is also a concern.  Additional issues included the Tamil 
Tigers’ use of suicide bombers and the use of girls and women in 
garment factory labor.  
 
In Palestine, male to male SGBV is taboo but known to occur.  If 
it happens within peer groups or happens to those in child labor, 
traditional courts address this issue.  However, these courts do 
not effectively deal with the issue, making it a moot issue.  
Women are generally well-protected due to their restricted 
freedom of movement relative to boys.  
 
It was suggested that in some communities, SGB work should be 
integrated as part of youth life skills education.  Active 
engagement with these issues in a school-based community could be 
promising.  Another suggested strategy came from the DRC. Groups 
of boys were asked to help identify practices of SGBV.  Over 
10,000 youth engaged in assessments and analysis of data and came 
up with strategies to reduce SGBV among girls.   
 
   
6.2 Summary of Groupwork 
 
Annex E provides a summary of initial responses from participants 
regarding ‘what we know’, ‘what we think we know’ and ‘key 
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knowledge gaps’ in this area, using a card sorting exercise. 
Notes below summarize subsequent group discussion. 
 
Group A 
The group agreed that safe spaces serve an important function as 
a place for children to communicate with one another.  Anti-AIDS 
clubs (where kids get together and discuss HIV/AIDS issues) and 
all girls clubs (where girls are taught how to be better 
students, how to speak up, socialization, etc.) have been good 
interventions.  Legislative improvements were also thought to be 
mportant.  i

 
The group noted a need to more carefully understand power 
differentials and ability to negotiate one’s situation. In some 
situations, for example, the ‘best’ way to protect girls may be 
for them to associate with strong commanders.   
 
One participant mentioned that children’s clubs in Nepal use 
village-based advocacy methods.  There is currently not enough 
evidence to say whether this is effective, but it appears 
promising. The group thought that more research should be 
directed toward positive deviance programs and identifying 
families that have not been trafficked in order to replicate 
hose behaviors.   t

 
There was consensus that more attention should be given to girls 
in armed conflict.  We also need a better understanding of how 
societal norms about marriage, virginity, sexuality etc. in 
communities during and after conflict.  After fighting, women are 
often expected to return to pre-conflict roles and are sometimes 
unable to make the transition. A final gap that was identified 
was the fact that we do not know enough about fistula, both the 
physical and social consequences of the condition.  
 
Group B 
Practitioners identified several concepts that they know to be 
true within SGBV work with children.   The group discussed 
various prevention methods for SGBV, such as setting up latrines 
with locks on them and providing well-lit areas for women.  It 
was also agreed that sustainability of programs is important, 
such as sustaining women’s groups when they are implemented, 
securing ongoing funding for the SGBV program and ensuring that 
staff remain with the program. It was important to the group to 
have programs that are specialized and context-specific. These 
programs should ensure cultural appropriateness, keeping in mind 
that ‘one size does not fit all.’  
The group decided that there are some concepts and practices in 
SGBV programming that are promising, but not established good 
practice. Codes of conduct for aid workers, for example, appear 
promising, but the group questioned whether or not trainings on 
codes of conduct actually work. There was some skepticism as to 
the best mechanism for responding to SGBV violence that occurs 
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within families, but it was recognized as something that is 
important to consider. Another concern that the group would like 
to further understand is whether masculinity training for boys 
reduces sexual violence.  
 
The group acknowledged several gaps within SGBV programming as 
well. The largest consensus amongst the practitioners was a lack 
of programming to address the needs of male victims of SGBV. 
Practitioners acknowledged that many of the SGBV concerns they 
are responding to exist within highly patriarchal and homophobic 
societies, possibly making it more difficult for the community to 
accept that boys are also sexually abused. Another identified gap 
is the lack of involvement of local governments, community 
members and families in response to SGBV in children. The group 
acknowledged this as a necessity for future programming.  
  
Group C 
Though there was active discussion, there was not enough time to 
reach consensus regarding the different categories.  The areas 
most strongly agreed upon by the group included the need for 
cultural sensitivity and adhering to the do no harm principle in 
GBV programming; insufficient information about and attention to 
boys; lack of information and focus on non-sexual forms of GBV; 
and the need to establish codes of conduct and some type of GBV 
education for military, schools, governments, and international 
actors as well as how to enforce these codes.   
 
The group agreed that, generally speaking, there is more 
anecdotal information about GBV than factual numbers, and 
information is often under-reported.  In addition, it was 
recognized by the group that there are many research, knowledge 
and programming gaps surrounding this issue, most likely due to 
the sensitivities in working and collecting data in this area.  
In particular, little evaluation has been done on what type of 
programming works to address or prevent GBV and how to create 
non-threatening spaces. 
 
 
7. PROGRAMMING ISSUES 
 
7.1 Programming Principles & Effectiveness Criteria  
  
Participants were asked to respond to a draft document that would 
be used in documenting programs in the field with respect to a 
framework of best programming practice. The document specified 
proposed key programming principles (community participation; 
scalability; inclusivity; sustainability) and domains of impact 
of effective protection programs. 
 
It was argued that the term “sustainability” should be replaced 
with “building capacities.” In some emergency situations, 
tracing, safe spaces and other such activities may not require 
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sustainability as a goal.  There have been instances when NGOs 
have sustained programs for too long when they should have closed 
projects earlier. The humanitarian community always needs to 
consider its impact on existing systems and consider what will 
happen when it leaves.   
 
In discussing the theme of livelihoods, it was mentioned that 
programs have failed in the past because they are typically done 
as an afterthought. There was also some question as to who should 
be taking the lead with regard to these programs. Social workers 
might not be best equipped to train youths in livelihoods.  
Management of livelihoods for youth must be rigorous and 
disciplined.  Yet, we must also attempt to anticipate unintended 
consequences.  For example, providing women with agriculture 
opportunities might require their children to take on increased 
responsibility in the home and drop out of school. 
 
Implementing participatory approaches was generally agreed to be 
important. Defining active participation should come from the 
program objectives and the local context, including families and 
communities.   
 
Finally, two important questions that were raised were how to 
implement and measure an integrative approach, and what project 
indicators to use?  It was agreed that there should be a separate 
category looking at measurable results and assessment.  
 
These comments led to revisions of the tabled paper, now attached 
as Annex F. 
 
7.2 Research and practice development priorities 
 
Based around a preliminary list of issues raised in group 
discussions earlier in the workshop, participants engaged in a 
consensus ranking exercise to identify views of key thematic 
priorities for focus by the CPC. The themes emerging through 
three rounds of consensus rating are shown in Annex G. 
 
7.3 Discussion of potential fieldwork partnerships 
 
As part of the CPC study, Columbia is seeking effective 
partnerships with field practitioners in crisis-affected 
countries. Advice was sought on the most effective way of 
establishing such partnerships.  
 
Wessells outlined some of the overarching issues faced by the CPC 
initiative: 
 
How do we discover and engage with organizations that are rolling 
out particular program approaches?  One thought is to form 
program learning groups (PLGs) on the ground.  Outsiders provide 
the role of a reflective space to identify what works and enable 
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learning for the local groups as well. PLGs could have many roles 
- identifying where programming gaps exist, cross-training, or 
policy suggestions can be made. 

   
What is the best way for the research to be undertaken? One 
option is to have ‘outsiders’ come in and collect data. Concern 
should be taken not to overburden people with outside evaluations 
or disrupt communities. Field staff are generally open to 
outsiders coming in, as long as the nature of their work is 
clearly understood and is seen of local relevance.  Staff will 
participate in a group over time if they see it is in their 
interest.   

 
Another option is to have practitioners perform research and 
implement changes to their programs as well. The concern here is 
that while a person may be a skilled practitioner, they are not 
necessarily trained in research skills. Columbia is seeking a 
model that is partnership-oriented but not so complicated that it 
is an imposition on the field staff.   

 
In the discussion that followed a number of observations were 
made. Research questions may be approached in different ways.  
Some questions may require gathering extensive documentation; 
others might need more field-based work. Meetings in the field to 
gain field-level input will be important.  Literature reviews 
were seen as potentially valuable, but should preferably be 
translated into workable methodologies to be accessible to 
agencies (i.e. how to use available findings to develop 
programming).   
 
 
7.4 Strategies for maximizing policy influence and plans for 
future engagements 
 
Boothby sought input from the group on the most effective way of 
ensuring impact on policy and practice of the work of the CPC. He 
gave the example of the UN report on consolidated appeals across 
12 different countries. This work examined work in child 
protection and compared it with sectors such as nutrition, 
health, etc.  Different sectors requested and received different 
amounts. The health and nutrition sector received 70% of what is 
asked for. Across the board, child protection received 40% of 
what was sought. Why was that?  
 
It is critical to be able to identify and quantify a problem and 
propose solutions. Attempting to explain what psychosocial 
support is, for example, can be a difficult task because the 
results need to be measurable. It is important to apply standards 
of quantification to child protection.  
 
He suggested key questions to be asked included: 
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• Where in humanitarian response have there been successes in 
policy change? 

• What strategies will best lead to improvement in the area of 
child protection? 

• How do we implement these strategies?  
• How can we engage in discussions with the UN about the 

relationship of child protection to the MDGs?  
 
It was agreed that having an archive of key findings is 
important.  One of the reasons why research is so poor in the 
field is because organizations continue re-inventing approaches 
that have failed elsewhere. Work needs to be more widely 
disseminated and have sources that are widely available.  
 
There is a dilemma in claiming something as a ‘best practice.’ 
Asserting that something is a ‘best practice in Country X’ 
creates a degree of expectation. But it is important to not think 
of this work in terms of ‘cookie cutter’ responses.  
 
Country-level and intra-country exchanges of information are 
needed. There is a need to extract principles across settings and 
agencies. We have some examples of this with the recent inter-
agency guidelines on GBV. Perhaps there should be similar 
guidelines built from the work of the CPC. Many of related 
principles are already established. There simply needs to be more 
unity. Individuals from CCF, IRC, and UNICEF all expressed 
interest in participating in this effort, though it was 
acknowledged that reaching inter-agency consensus can be 
difficult. INEE guidelines, for example, took two years. 
 
8. CLOSING COMMENTS 
 
Members of the CPC team thanked all those that had attended the 
review workshop, noting their appreciation for the valuable 
insights that had been shared that would help shape the 
initiative.  
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ANNEX A: WORKSHOP AIMS 
 
Aims 
 
The purpose of the workshop was to engage with senior 
practitioners and policymakers in the field of care and 
protection to guide the development of the planned good practice-
policy change initiative 
 
The specific objectives of the workshop were: 
 

Orientation 
 

1. to develop a working definition of care and protection of 
children in crisis that will be meaningful and accessible 
to leading agencies working in the field 

 
2. to identify frameworks currently used by leading agencies 

in the field that may usefully structure the programs 
analysis of care and protection practice 

 
Review 

 
3. to review areas of practitioner consensus in best practices 

(serving as an element of one round of a wider Delphi 
review of practitioner consensus) 

 
4. to consider prepared literature reviews documenting the 

empirical evidence-base supporting practice 
 

5. to consider proposals for ‘effectiveness criteria’ and 
‘principles criteria’ to be used in the study 

 
Focus 
 

6. to propose key issues with respect to which empirical 
evidence stands to most inform practice 

 
7. to identify potential sites and programs for pursuing such 

empirical study 
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ANNEX B WORKSHOP PARTICIPANTS 
 
  

CPC Workshop Participants 
  

Name Organization Email 
Aber, Larry New York University jla12@columbia.edu

Ager, Alastair 
Mailman School of Public 
Health, Columbia University aa2368@columbia.edu

Arafat, Cairo Ministry of Planning, Palestine carafat@mop.gov.ps

Boothby, Neil 
Mailman School of Public 
Health, Columbia University nb2101@columbia.edu

Dawes, Andy 
Human Services Research 
Council adawes@hsrc.ac.za

de la Soudiere, 
Marie International Rescue Committee maries@theirc.org
Honwana, Alcinda The Open University  a.m.honwana@open.ac.uk

Schaberg, Lynne 
USAID/Displaced Children and 
Orphans Fund Lynne@dcofwvf.org

Stark, Lindsay 
Mailman School of Public 
Health, Columbia University ls2302@columbia.edu

Teferi, Hirut Save the Children hirut@telecom.net.et
Thilakaratne, 
Gamini 

Christian Children's Fund Sri 
Lanka sarath@ccfsrilanka.org

Thomas, Eddie UNMIS eddiethomas88@gmail.com
Triplehorn, Carl Save the Children CTriplehorn@dc.savechildren.org
Warburton, Jane International Rescue Committee janew@theirc.org

Wessells, Mike 

Mailman School of Public 
Health, Columbia 
University/CCF USA MGWessells@CCFUSA.ORG

Williams, Cornelius Save the Children and UNICEF corn.williams@btinternet.com

Williamson, John 
USAID/Displaced Children and 
Orphans Fund j.williamson@mindspring.com

Graduate Research Assistants 

Araya, Selome 
Program on Forced Migration 
and Health, Columbia University sna2105@columbia.edu

Choi, Tim 
Program on Forced Migration 
and Health, Columbia University tmc2126@columbia.edu

McMahan, Andrew 
Program on Forced Migration 
and Health, Columbia University jam2165@columbia.edu

Tsuchida, Deborah 
Program on Forced Migration 
and Health, Columbia University dlt2110@columbia.edu
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ANNEX C GROUP WORK CARD EXERCISE: PSYCHOSOCIAL  
 
The nature of 
intervention 

Psychosocial programming is a concept not an intervention 
(K:2, TK:4, G:2) 

22b. We need to reconsider the concept of ‘psychosocial’ as a discrete 
form of  intervention (TK:1, G:2) 

  33c. Psychosocial is about the way we do things – incorporated into all 
programs v. targeted program (K:2, TK:2) 

  38c. Programs are described differently, but do the same thing.  Maybe 
language is not what’s important (TK:1) 

 Psychosocial programming is best accomplished through 
cross-sector approaches (K:7, TK:3, G:3) 

4. PS programming has no clear boundaries, should be across sectors 
(K:2, TK:2) 

  9. Asset accumulation improves optimizing and life choice possibilities 
(TK:1) 

  18. Relationship between protection and PS (G:1) 
  24b. A holistic, multi-sectoral, integrated approach is better. (K:2) 
  16. Impact of livelihood effects (G:1) 
  32c. Education can be a critical part of a psychosocial intervention 

(K:2) 
  39c. Building social cohesion (G:1) 
  34c. Supporting caregivers has an impact on children’s well-being 

(K:1) 
 Local culture should play a role in psychosocial 

programming (K:6, TK:3, G:1) 
23b. We need to start from local understandings of well-being then 
move on to work with individuals. (K:1) 

  30c. Culture is/cultural practices are important in psychosocial 
programming (K:2, TK:1) 

  5. PS issues are culturally bound (K:3) 
  10. Traditional healing of PS issues (TK:2, G:1) 
 We know what good tools for psychosocial support are 

(K:2, TK:2, G:5) 
1. Early starting of psychosocial programming (K:1) 

  7. Avoid labeling (K:1) 
  40c. We don’t know about appropriate use of medicines in developing 

countries (G:1) 
  41c. Long-term PS support (G:1) 
  14. Combined approaches to mental distress and trauma (TK:1) 
  36c. Is there a place for trauma in PS programs? (TK:1) 
  29b. We know how to work with people with severe mental illness. 

(G:3) 
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Effectiveness We know how effective psychosocial programs are (K:1, 

G:4) 
3. Training Models have significant limitation; Social ecological 
models are more promising (K:1) 

  25b. We don’t have the adequate evidence base about the effectiveness 
of psychosocial, psychological, and social interventions (G:2) 

  21b. We know about the effectiveness of modern psychotherapy and 
spiritual therapy within ‘traditional settings’ (G:2) 

 We need qualitative and quantitive evaluations of 
psychosocial programming (K:1, TK:3, G:1) 

35c. How do we measure it / What do we measure? (TK:2) 

  27b. We need a micro- and macro-linking to understanding and a 
rights-based approach (G:1) 

  28b. We need to quantify and qualify measures of well-being locally 
and internationally (K:1) 

  37c. What are the agency impacts of PS (TK:1) 
Miscellaneous We understand the needs and resources of children (K:4, 

TK:4) 
31c. Children are impacted (K:3) 

  15. Resilience and coping mechanisms (TK:1) 
  26b. Supporting effective coping is a positive thing, but we don’t know 

enough about coping and long-term functioning (TK:1) 
  8. Children’s ability to handle power is vital to coping with crisis (K:1) 
  13. Need to understand different psychologies that poverty can create – 

fear, self-hatred (TK:1) 
  12. Links between violence in private and public effects of war in 

domestic violence (TK:1) 
 Community Participation is important (K:2, TK:1, G:1) 6. Community participation (K:2) 
  11. Training of grassroots workers or communication in a community 

affected by an emergency (TK:1) 
  20. How to engage children, parents, and community members in 

assessment, execution, M&E, of PS programming (G:1) 
 We understand the special psychosocial needs of 

adolescents (K:1, G:2) 
2. Adolescents have needs such as: adult caregiver, access to health 
services, engagement with community service, place to meet (K:1) 

  17. Transition from adolescence (G:1) 
  19. Support to young girls who have children (G:1) 
 
Key: K: Know; TK: Think Know; G: Gap; Overall degree of confidence indicated by shading (dark 
grey: modal rating K; light grey: modal rating TK; clear: modal rating G) 
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ANNEX D GROUP WORK CARD EXERCISE: EDUCATION 
 
Education has 
value 

Schools potentially provide protection (K:9, TK:8, G:9) 1. Not being in education is a bad thing (K:3) 

  20b. Education as a cause of displacement and obstacle to return 
(TK:1, G:1) 

  32b. Important to provide education in emergencies (K:2) 
  38c. Education for children is protective (K:2, TK:2, G:2) 
  40c. Children in educational space fare better than children not in 

educational settings (TK:1, G:1) 
  8. Civil societies and schools (PTAs, kids).  School as a potential way 

to engage w/ civil society.  Seeing schools as a footprint in a 
community where good things can happen. (TK:1) 

  36c. Schools represent the social world that children will encounter in 
greater society (TK:1) 

  43c. Schools serve as nodes of support for vulnerable children (K:2) 
  6. Making schools safe through codes of conduct, etc. how to ensure 

schools are protective environments (TK:2) 
  16b. Ensuring the personal safety of children in school in an 

emergency (G:3) 
  52c. Child-on-child violence is a part of schools (G:1) 
  50c. Parents, communities and governments are willing to support 

education for children no matter what (G:1) 
 Safe spaces are good (K:6, TK:4) 2. Safe spaces are good/safe (K:2) 
  5. Providing safe space immediately in a crisis is protective (K:1) 
  7. Structure/content of safe spaces.  What activities are the most 

protective? (TK:2) 
  30b. Safe spaces and structured activities are important. (K:2, TK:2) 
  46c. Safe spaces should be established early in an emergency (K:1) 
 There are roles for different models of education (K:2, 

TK:4, G:2) 
4. There is a key role for informal education / how do we do it well? 
(K:1, G:1) 

  10. When do you move from structured activities into more formal 
education? How do you move into formal ed.? What is the balance?  
When is too soon? (TK:1) 

  28b. Structured activities should be initiated in an emergency by the 
stage in which food distribution has been initiated. (TK:1) 
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  26b. Pakistan-like home based schools as possible early return re 
integration model (TK:1) 

  31b. Community focused/managed models of education (K:1, TK:1, 
G:1) 

 Emergency education is effective (TK:1, G:2) 17b. The sustainability of education after the camp. (G:1) 
 

  36c. We don’t have long-term outcome studies for children who 
receive emergency education (TK:1, G:1) 

 
Key elements of 
work 

Community inputs needed for educational program success 
(K:7, TK:2) 

3. Community and parental support critical for education program 
success (K:3) 

  41c. The more involved parents are in education, the more successful 
the children are. (K:1, TK:1) 

  42c. There should be timely start-up of culturally appropriate activities 
in non-formal education led by local people. (K:1, TK:1) 

  44c. Appropriate participatory process with the children and the 
community contributes to good education programs (K:2) 

 Foundational requirements needed for emergency education 
(K:6, TK:9, G:5) 

18b. The pay of teachers (TK:1) 

  21b. Quality of teaching / teachers certification (K:1, TK:2, G:1) 
  24b. Free meals and toilets (K:1, TK:1) 
  29b. Attitudes and behaviors of school authorities and classroom size 

(K:1) 
  45c. Teacher training and education material production is necessary 

(K:1, TK:1, G:1) 
 Population served by emergency education (K:2, TK:2, 

G:2) 
22b. Enrollment increase (TK:1) 

  23b. Disability inclusion. (TK:1) 
  51c. The inclusion of children with disabilities in education is a 

priority (G:2) 
  34b. Opportunity to include the marginalized in education. (K:2) 
 Curriculum for emergency education (K:6, TK: 6, G: 6) 14b. Relevant programming for adolescents in emergencies (G:2) 
  25b. Non-formal curriculums (TK:1, G:2) 
  27b. Primary education should be provided in the mother tongue of the 

population concerned (TK:1) 
  33b. Emergency is an opportunity to develop more relevant 
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educational content and education as a means of social change (K:3, 
TK:1) 

  39c. There should be provision of secondary school education (K:1, 
TK:1, G:1) 

  40c. Age-appropriate and context-appropriate skills should be 
developed (K:2, TK:2) 

  48c. Peace education is part of emergency education (G:1) 
  35c. Literacy training for children/teenagers including catch-up 

education is important (TK:1) 
  37c. Programs should facilitate the social integration of former child 

combatants (TK:1) 
  49c. The community is able to define an effective holistic education 

curriculum (G:1) 
 Effective strategies for programming and capacity-building 

(TK:5, G:3) 
9. How do we effectively engage youth? (TK:1, G:1) 
 

  11. What do we do with teachers to maximize their protective 
potential? Don’t make them into therapists.  But what do you do to 
maximize their protective function without detracting from educational 
side? (TK:1, G:1) 

  12. How do we support governments with IDPs (TK:1) 
  13. How do we provide services to disabled and poorest of the poor? 

(TK:1) 
  15b. How do get girls in school and keep them there? (G:1) 
  19b. How can immediate inputs (TT) be translated into long term 

impacts (TK:1) 
  47c. Programs for child protection in schools should have clear, 

measurable, and reasonable objectives, as well as good program theory 
and appropriate inputs (K:1) 

 
 
Key: K: Know; TK: Think Know; G: Gap; Overall degree of confidence indicated by shading (dark 
grey: modal rating K; light grey: modal rating TK; clear: modal rating G)
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ANNEX E GROUP WORK CARD EXERCISE: SGBV 
 
Scope and scale We know key facts about the nature and prevalence of 

SGBV (K:12, TK: 5, G:13) 
6. Girl’s agency in search of protection using associations with military 
as protection (TK:1) 

  7. Girls contribution to household income/girls and domestic labor in 
impoverished societies (TK:1) 

  14. Alcohol exacerbates sexual abuse (G:1) 
  15. Understanding of changes to relations between males and females 

and gender ideologies when conflict happens (G:2) 
  17. GBV in homes (G:1) 
  26b. Rape is fairly common in refugee camps (K:1) 
  30b. Girls may be more at risk but boys also experience SGBV (K:4, 

TK:1) 
  38b. We used to assume that children were safe with humanitarian 

workers (TK:1) 
  49b. The drivers of GBV against women, girls, and boys in specific 

contexts (G:1) 
  54c. Data about boys (TK:1, G:3) 
  57c. GBV has gotten worse over time (K:2) 
  60c. Vast majority of perpetrators are men; vast majority of victims are 

girls (K:1) 
  66c. Perpetrators are often international actors/military and need to be 

educated. (K:2) 
  65c. GBV has economic, social and psychological consequences (K:1) 
  68c. Some girls make the choice to engage in transactional sex (K:1) 
  69c. Data about children born of rape (G:2) 
  75c. Good data on GBV (G:2) 
  76c. Child to child GBV (G:1) 
Programming Key prevention measures (K:7, TK:6, G:5) 1. need for more careful screening and mediation before reunification 

for both separated boys and girls (K:1) 
  12. Prevention at the community level (G:3) 
  13. Integrated response of GBV protection (G:1) 
  19b. We know how to set up systems for prevention of GBV (K:2, 

TK:1) 
  27b. Important to have neighborhood based awareness with support of 

key men and leaders on harm caused by GBV (K:2) 
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  28b. Youth-led community based awareness with support of key men 
and leaders on harm caused by GBV (K:1) 

  35b. Reducing early forced marriage by working with community 
protection committees (TK:1) 

  39b. Masculinity training for boys and boys groups (TK:1) 
  56c. Men need to be part of the solution (K:1) 
  67c. Codes of conduct for military, school, and peacekeeping, and how 

to enforce (TK:3) 
  50b. Changing attitudes won’t work (G:1) 
 Monitoring & reporting strategies (K:6, TK:6, G:1) 10. Compliance – Rules, punishments, and reparation mechanisms 

(TK:2) 
  20b. We know to have ongoing surveillance monitoring of GBV (K:2) 
  21b. Codes of conduct and reporting mechanisms for SGBV and their 

implementation (K:1, TK:2) 
  22b. The UN Secretary GNL study on violence has useful measures 

(K:1) 
  24b. Do not charge a society of being morally depraved (K:1) 
  33b. How to lift taboo and stigma (K:1, G:1) 
  40b. Reporting and compliance mechanism for children (TK:1) 
  45b. Refinement of monitoring methods for data collected (TK:1) 
 Strategies for response (K:4, TK:8, G:2) 46b. Best ways of counseling a child when family violence is at core 

and no alternative safe place exists (TK:1, G:1) 
  59c. Cultural sensitivity and do no harm (TK:3) 
  62c. Must deal with impunity to have impact (K:2) 
  63c. Effective ways to tackle impunity (TK:2) 
  64c. Referral and reporting mechanisms need to protect 

victims/survivors (K:2) 
  72c. Effective therapeutic support roles for girls (TK:2) 
  77c. How to protect those who do not self identify (G:1) 
 Key programming issues (K:6, TK:6, G:1) 2. Boys and girls groups youth participatory programming (K:3, TK:2) 
  5. Positive deviance programming (TK:1) 
  18. Traumatic fistula programming (G:1) 
  8. Traditional healing ceremonies (TK:1) 
  9. Livelihoods (TK:1) 
  32b. There are few good program interventions and more studies need 

to be done (K:1) 
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  34b. Reintegration and acceptance may not always eliminate impact of 
violence on a child’s well-being, therefore long-term support and 
counseling should be included (K:1) 

  36b. Linking psychosocial supports with community health posts to 
support survivors (TK:2) 

  43b. Local context specific SGBV interventions / one size does not fit 
all (includes ages specific (TK:4, G:1) 

  44b. How traditional and spiritual healing practices benefit child in 
short and long term / perpetuates negative systems? (TK:1) 

  48b. How to enable talking and learning about boys abuse in highly 
patriarchal societies (G:1) 

  58c. Culture used as a tool/system (K:1) 
  70c. Attention to non-sexual forms of GBV (G:3) 
  71c. Linkages between repro health, child soldiers and at-risk child 

programming (G:1) 
  73c. Good practice programming for women, youth and adolescents 

(TK:1) 
  74c. Provision of reproductive health, HIV and day-after medications 

(TK:1) 
  78c. How to create unthreatening public space to address this (G:2) 
  80c. How to support women’s centers (TK:1) 
  79c. Using interventions from other contexts (TK:1) 
 Systems and capacity-building (K:2, TK:5, G:5) 4. Civil society organizations around GBV issues (TK:1) 
  31b. Lack of properly trained counselors is common (K:1) 
  37b. Training humanitarian workers and peacekeepers on codes, rules 

and mechanisms against GBV. (TK:2) 
  41b. Funding and staff issues (K:1, TK:1) 
  42b. Does training work? (TK:1) 
  47b. Targeting and working with local government to address SGBV 

needs (G:3) 
  52b. Training for family members and community members and 

international workers (G:2) 
 
Key: K: Know; TK: Think Know; G: Gap; Overall degree of confidence indicated by shading (dark 
grey: modal rating K; light grey: modal rating TK; clear: modal rating G) 



ANNEX F 
 

Care and Protection of Children in Crisis Affected Countries:  
A Good Practice-Policy Change Initiative 

 
 

Programming Principles and Effectiveness Criteria 
 
 
Recently a number of agencies (e.g. UNICEF, SCF, IFRC1) have specified 
programming principles for child care and protection work. For the CPC initiative, such 
principles potentially provide a useful framework - alongside effectiveness criteria (see 
below) - to consider the ways that programs represent ‘best’ or ‘promising’ practice.  
 
Programming Principles 
 
Although there is variation in the thinking of individual agencies, the following are 
suggested as key programming principles drawn from agency discussions, including 
discussion at the CPC Review workshop in April 2006. For the CPC initiative, such 
principles suggest four key challenges that are faced by programs: 
 
Active participation 
To what extent does the intervention involve active participation of children and other 
local people in the planning, implementation and evaluation of the program? To what 
extent are such people active in the work of the program, rather than passive recipients 
of assistance? 
 
Inclusivity 
To what extent does the program address the needs of a wide range of children within 
the affected population, for example, creating equality of access to programs for boys 
and girls, and children differing by age, religion, ethnicity or social standing? 
 
Scalability 
To what extent is the program, in terms of human and financial resources and other 
considerations, a viable model for meeting the needs of large numbers of children in the 
affected population? 
 
Capacity Building 
To what extent does the program build on existing local capacities, cultural beliefs and 
practices, resources, and/or institutions? Does the program build capacity that will be 
capable of securing benefits beyond the lifetime of the program? 
 
Measurable Outcomes 
To what extent does the program identify – and put in place ways of assessing progress 
towards – targeted outcomes and impacts?

                       
1 See UNICEF (2000) Working with Children in Unstable Situations. UNICEF:NY (unpublished but available at: www.; IFRC (2006) 
A Common Approach to Psychosocial Support. Margaret Blaauw and Louise Jull Hansen 
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Effectiveness Criteria 
 
Such measures are clearly complementary to indicators showing that an intervention is 
effective in securing its intended impacts.  
 
Child care and protection interventions will appropriately target unique outcomes related 
to the specific needs of a particular setting. However, in support of the goal of 
establishing a more robust evidence-base that can inform intervention planning, there is 
clearly some benefit in considering broad classes of indicators across which we would 
expect to see child care and protection initiatives in crisis settings have longer-term 
impact. 
 
Discussion at CPC workshops, along with other recent discussions2, preliminarily 
suggests the following as key areas across which care and protection interventions 
would be expected to demonstrate impact. 
 
Social Functioning 
e.g. active engagement and participation in community 
e.g. valued social roles effectively fulfilled (inc. parenting) 
e.g. social acceptance reported 
e.g. community cohesion increased  
 
Livelihoods 
e.g. basic needs met 
e.g. household income increased 
e.g. educational attainment and vocational skills increased 
e.g. dignified, safe and non-exploitative work roles adopted 
 
Health 
e.g. adequate nutritional status 
e.g. reduced risk for STDs and AIDS 
e.g. decreased morbidity and mortality 
 
Psychosocial/emotional well-being & mental health 
e.g. increased hope (orientation to the future) 
e.g. enhanced coping capability 
e.g. improved mental health 
 
Enhanced protection within community 
e.g. reduced reports of (inter-communal or other) violence 
e.g. increased capacity to make choices 
e.g. increased capacity for nonviolent resolution of conflict  
 
 

                       
2 e.g. Reflections on Identifying Objectives and Indicators for Psychosocial Programming. PWG 2005. 
Available online at: www.forcedmigration.org/psychosocial



ANNEX G: Consensus Prioritizations of Thematic Issues 
 
Figure1: Phase 1 Prioritizations  
 
Rank  Freq
1 13. what can we learn from promising approaches (e.g. regarding positive deviance) regarding GBV? 16
2 3. evidence-base about the efficacy and effectiveness of psychosocial, psychological, and social interventions. 15
3 17. best practice for working with children abused in families (esp. when no alternative safe place for child) 12
4= 1. psychosocial approach integrated into humanitarian work v. separate psychosocial programs 10
 2. the effectiveness of both modern psychotherapy and local spiritual approaches within “traditional settings” 10
6= 15. how can codes of conduct for military/schools/peacekeeping & associated enforcement mechanisms be 

effectively implemented? 
8

 8. how to use schools as a means of developing civil society within communities, through PTAs, children etc. 8
 6. what do you do with teachers to maximize their protective function without detracting from educational side? 8
9= 14. what is the scale of problem of GBV — the rates for girls and boys? 7
 4. traditional cultural practices: how to work with those that are protective and address harmful aspects 7
11 7. what activities are most effective in ‘safe spaces’? 6
12 16. response and protection of boys from sexual assault (and their health needs) 5
13= 21. developing livelihoods for benefit of different groups of children in different contexts 4
 10. informal education is promising but don’t know impact 4
15 20. addressing alcohol and drug abuse and its impact on children 3
16= 5. what’s the appropriate place of pharmacological treatments for mental health problems in crisis settings? 2
 9. do children in education spaces do better than children in non-education spaces 2
 12. understanding drop-out from school 2
 19. how to engage and support communities & strengthen local networks in protecting ‘vulnerable children’ 2
20= 18. demonstrating the impact of provision of food and sanitation in schools  1
 23. Assessing inclusive vs. targeted approaches to DDR 1
22= 11. structured activities for children should be initiated at the time that general food distribution is initiated 
 22. how to incorporate former child soldiers in to education 
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Figure 2: Phase 2 Prioritizations 
 
 
Rank  Freq
1 13. what can we learn from promising approaches (e.g. regarding positive deviance) regarding GBV? 8
2 3. evidence-base about the efficacy and effectiveness of psychosocial, psychological, and social interventions. 7
3= 14. how to effectively assess the problem of GBV e.g. rates for girls and boys, appropriate methodologies? 4
 7. what activities are most effective in ‘safe spaces’? 4
 19. how to engage and support communities & strengthen local networks in protecting ‘vulnerable children’ 4
6= 4. traditional cultural practices: how to work with those that are protective and address harmful aspects 3
 21. developing livelihoods for benefit of different groups of children in different contexts 3
 17. best practice for working with children abused in families (esp. when no alternative safe place for child) 3
9= 1. psychosocial approach integrated into humanitarian work v. separate psychosocial programs 2
 2. the effectiveness of both modern psychotherapy and local spiritual approaches within “traditional settings” 2
 15. how can codes of conduct for military/schools/peacekeeping & associated enforcement mechanisms be 

effectively implemented? 
2

 16. response and protection of boys from sexual assault (and their health needs) 2
 10. informal education is promising but don’t know impact 2
14= 8. how to use schools as a means of developing civil society within communities, through PTAs, children etc. 1
 6. what do you do with teachers to maximize their protective function without detracting from educational side? 1
 23. assessing inclusive vs. targeted approaches to DDR 1
 20. addressing alcohol and drug abuse with families and children 1
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Figure 3: Phase 3 Prioritizations 
 
 
Rank  Freq
1 21. developing livelihoods for benefit of different groups of children in different contexts 4
2= 13. what can we learn from promising approaches (e.g. regarding positive deviance) regarding GBV? 3
 3a. the evidence-base for impact of ‘traditional’, psychosocial, psychological, and social interventions. 3
4= 14. how to effectively assess the problem of GBV e.g. rates for girls and boys, appropriate methodologies? 2
 17. best practice for working with children abused in families (esp. when no alternative safe place for child) 2
 19. how to engage and support communities & strengthen local networks in protecting ‘vulnerable children’? 2
 15. how can codes of conduct for military/schools/peacekeeping & associated enforcement mechanisms be 

effectively implemented? 
2

8= 4. traditional cultural practices: how to work with those that are protective and address harmful aspects 1
 6. how to work with teachers & PTAs to maximize their protective function without detracting from educational side? 1
 23. assessing inclusive vs. targeted approaches to DDR 1
 20. addressing alcohol and drug abuse with families and children 1
 7. what activities are most effective in ‘safe spaces’? 1
 24. measuring the psychosocial impact of non-formal education 1
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